ACRL GOVERNMENT RELATIONS COMMITTEE

ANAHEIM MEETING

June 29, 2008

Minutes

Present:  Hisle (Chair); Miller (In-coming Chair); Dodge; Kratz; Maring; McLane; Nicholson; Ochoa; Best; Malenfant.

The session opened with a joint meeting between the Government Relations Committee and the Copyright Committee.  The committees were addressed by Corey Williams Green of the Washington Office, and Prudence Adler of the Association of Research Libraries.

Current proposed legislation on Orphan Works contains issues of concern.  Orphan Works are those works which are difficult to locate the copyright owners.  The House legislation contains a provision for notice of use, a “Dark Archives” provision requiring that individuals file a notice with the copyright of plans to use a work.  Unclear is the issue of whether this would require multiple filings for individual items at the collection level.  This will be an expensive proposition and will not lead to making these works more accessible.  The Washington Office, along with ALA and ARL are lobbying to change this requirement.

Within the House and Senate versions of the bills on Orphan Works is language talking about “best practices” for searching for copyright owners.  The issue is what constitutes a legitimate search for the copyright owners, and who will determine what best practices will be?  Language in the legislation would make the Copyright Office in the Library of Congress the party responsible for developing best practices.  The library community is seeking to modify the language to be broad and flexible.
An additional issue is sovereign immunity for states and state agencies regarding copyright liability.  The Higher Education community will not sign on to the bill if the sovereign immunity clause is not included.  Current wording in the legislation contains wording requiring state agencies to go to court.  There is work on compromise wording that would require “reasonable compensation,” thus protecting state agencies while protecting state sovereignty.

The deposit of digital versions of articles where the research was funded by NIH grants became a requirement on April 7th.  There are over 300 publishers who are placing digital deposits of works into the archives.  Deposits are in the double digits currently.  Some publishers are going to the House Judiciary Committee arguing that the deposit of the digital version of articles requirement is a copyright issue.  Efforts are being made to stress to the Judiciary Committee that this is not a copyright issue.

Georgia State University and four of its officials were sued April 15th by Oxford University Press, Cambridge University Press, and Sage Publishing over E-Reserves.  The publishers are arguing that e-reserves are the equivalent of digital course packs (ala the Kinko’s decision), and do not recognize fair use.  Georgia State policies indicate that up to 20% of a work can be used individually by different faculty, i.e., each instance of use stands on its own, as long as the individual use does not exceed 20% its okay.  The publishers are arguing that the use of a work must be examined at the institutional level, that use by individual faculty members in their entirety would exceed this threshold.
Georgia State denied only one of the factual allegations – that the university E-Reserve items were open to the world.  GSU maintains that this was a software glitch which has been corrected.  The publishers are asking for injunctive relief.  Because GSU is a state institution, no monetary recompense is available.  AAUP has come out in strong support of the lawsuit.

The Government Printer has distributed a report on the impact of technology, financial support, and their impact on depository libraries.  The Joint Committee on Government Printing rejected the Kansas-Nebraska shared regional depository proposal.  Regional depositories are working to find some way of sharing resources.

Williams noted that individuals may be asked to help with approaching senators and representatives to support a good Orphan Works bill.  Miller noted that a big concern for college library directors is whether the Orphan Works legislation will provide an improvement over the fair use element of copyright law.

The committees then separated, and the Government Relations Committee began deliberations.

Best was appointed minute taker.  Hisle then reviewed the Committee Roster with the terms of appointment.  Best 2010; Dodge 2009; Kratz 2009; Maring 2008; Miller 2009; Ochoa 2008; Williams 2010; Donald Frank 2010; McLane 2010; Albitz, ex-officio.  
A discussion about the appointment of new members developed.  Miller was advised to make recommendations to Dawn Thistle, who has the authority to appoint members to the committee.

McLane provided an update on the Legislative Advocate Program.  A flyer has been posted to recruit members.  Presently, there are 60 advocates, with an additional 6 or 7 being considered.  There will be a reception Sunday afternoon at the Marriott to welcome new advocates.  Advocates must be members of ALA and ACRL, but are not required to attend convention.  Meetings will be held virtually.  Ideally, there should be one advocate for each of the 435 legislative districts.

Hisle asked about other activities for recruiting.  McLane noted that efforts will be made to develop virtual training.  Miller asked if there are plans to look strategically at where the advocates are from, and to recruit people to serve as advocates in areas where there presently are not advocates and where important congressional committee representatives are.  Miller asked if we can get some copies of where the districts are that have advocates.  Advocacy has been determined to be the theme of ACRL President Linke’s term.  The legislative advocacy program fits this theme.

Malenfant reported that there is funding available for the committee to use.  Miller suggests using funds to create an interactive map with the legislative advocates listed by district.

The 2008 Legislative Agenda.  Nicholson noted that Malenfant has updated the agenda.  Hisle and Miller recommended that committee members keep up on their portions of the agenda and send updates to Malenfant.  The individuals and their areas of coverage are:
Best – Orphan Works
Dodge – Fair Use and Anti-Circumvention
Maring – Net Neutrality
Miller – Enhanced Access to Federal Research FRPAA

McLane – Government Information

It was asked if we were wedded to the principle of being brief.  It was felt that brevity was a benefit to the ACRL Board, and also can be useful to the legislative advocates.  

Hisle reported on the Committee on Legislation – there was nothing new that was not covered at the Government Relations Committee meeting on Friday.

Hisle asked about the wiki that the Washington Office had developed for the conference.  Members of the committee reported that the url given was inaccurate and those who were able to get in to the wiki used a modified approach, either going to the Washington Office website or by adding an additional / following the given url.

Given that the url was to provide information on proposed resolutions, Best noted that there was a significant problem with the timeliness of getting information on these resolutions.  He suggested that it be established that drafts of proposed resolutions be posted a week prior to the conference to give committee members time to review them and make suggestions.  It was recommended that Miller approach Locke Morrissey (the ACRL Counselor) to discuss ways of ensuring that there is appropriate discussion and reviews of resolutions.  It was also recommended that Morris be invited to visit with the Committee.
In May, the ACRL Board will ask for a report on Committee activities and how those activities support the Strategic Plan.

Malenfant reported that presently there are two vacancies at ACRL – David Connolly’s and a vacant administrative position.  Lori Goetsch is the new Vice President / President-elect of ACRL.

Hisle suggested that the Committee review its charge.  The charge currently reads that the Chair of the Committee should attend National Legislative Day.  The Committee should consider re-wording to read “encourage.”

Miller asked if we have the resources to in place to support the legislative advocacy program.  Miller, Malenfant and McLane will work to develop a program for the legislative advocates and work to develop financial support for program activities.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned.

Respectfully submitted,

Rickey Best
Government Relations Committee
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